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ACT ONE

INT. MITCHELL AND CAMERON’S DUPLEX - KITCHEN - DAY

MITCHELL and CAMERON rush around. LILY enters and swings her 
back pack on to the table.

LILY
Can I have a cell phone?

MITCHELL
(to Cameron, panicky)

I knew this day was going to come.

CAMERON
Don’t worry. I’m prepared.

Cameron reaches into a drawer and pulls out a toy cell phone.

LILY
No. I want a real phone.

CAMERON
Lily, Daddy and I think you’re too 
young for a cell phone.

LILY
Everyone in my class has one. I see 
them at recess.

CAMERON
You can have one when you’re 
sixteen.

LILY
That’s not fair!

Lily storms out.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

PHIL makes coffee. CLAIRE walks in.

CLAIRE
What’s that smell?

PHIL
That’s the smell of deliciousness.

CLAIRE
Are you making coffee?



Phil smiles like a schoolgirl.

CLAIRE, LUKE, AND HALEY INTERVIEW

Claire, LUKE, ALEX, and HALEY sit on the Dunphy couch.

CLAIRE
Phil makes the worst coffee I’ve 
ever had.

LUKE
I ask for a Starbucks gift card 
every Christmas so I don’t have to 
drink Dad’s coffee.

HALEY
I poured Dad’s coffee into a plant 
once.

(beat)
It killed the plant.

ALEX
The whole family hates Dad’s 
coffee. Everyone from Lily to 
Larry.

CLAIRE
I usually wake up before Phil just 
so I can beat him to the coffee 
pot. I don’t know what happened.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Phil and Claire stand by the coffee pot.

PHIL
Surprise, Honey. You caught me! I 
woke up early just to make you 
coffee.

CLAIRE
Well, that was --

PHIL
Yes, it was.

CLAIRE
You’re still excited about selling 
that house, huh?
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PHIL
Yep. I bet not even Gil Thorpe 
could’ve sold that house.

CLAIRE
Good for you. When are you going 
out?

PHIL
I’m not going out. I want to spend 
the day celebrating with my family.

CLAIRE
I would love to spend the day with 
you, Phil, but I can’t.

PHIL
But I thought --

CLAIRE
No, I know. I’m sorry. I have a 
meeting. It’s about shelf paper. 
Really important, last minute 
thing.

PHIL
Oh...

CLAIRE
Why don’t you go visit my dad and 
Gloria.

PHIL
Why?

CLAIRE
To celebrate with them.

PHIL
I don’t know. I was really looking 
forward to being with you.

CLAIRE
Go make your coffee for my dad. 
He’ll love it.

PHIL
You think so?

CLAIRE
Yes! He’ll be thrilled! Go on.

Claire nudges Phil out of the room.
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INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - LIVING ROOM - DAY

JAY walks around, talking on the phone.

JAY
No, Claire. No, don’t send him --

There is a KNOCK the door. Jay sighs.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Claire makes coffee and talks on the phone.

CLAIRE
Dad. The kids and I have to 
decorate the house for Phil’s house 
party.

JAY (V.O.)
What house party?

CLAIRE
It’s a party to celebrate Phil’s 
sale on that house. It came to me 
in a dream last night.

JAY (V.O.)
That’s not what a house party is.

CLAIRE
It doesn’t matter. Just, please, 
spend the day with Phil. Keep him 
away from here so he doesn’t find 
out about the party. I really want 
this to be a surprise.

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - LIVING ROOM - DAY

Jay stares at the closed door, phone in his hand.

PHIL (O.S.)
Jay? Gloria?

GLORIA starts down the stairs.

JAY
(to Gloria, quietly)

He’s got coffee.

Gloria runs up the stairs.
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GLORIA (O.S.)
I’m not home!

JAY
(into phone)

Fine, Claire. Fine. I’ll spend the 
day with him.

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Phil pours coffee into Jay’s cup. Jay takes a sip.

PHIL
Do you love it?

Jay opens his mouth.

PHIL (CONT’D)
Come on. You can say it.

JAY
Phil, I don’t want to answer that 
question.

PHIL
Why not?

JAY
Because you’re not going to like my 
answer.

PHIL
Come on, Jay. I can handle it.

JAY
No, you can’t, Phil. I’m going to 
tell you what I think of your 
coffee, then you’re going to try to 
convince me to change my mind, then 
you’re going to get all hurt when I 
don’t, then I’m going to feel bad, 
then we’re going to pretend that 
nothing happened, and it’s all 
going to be awkward. Forget it. 
Let’s just skip it.

PHIL
That’s not true. Why would I be 
upset that you like my coffee?

JAY
Because I don’t like your coffee.
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Phil freezes.

JAY (CONT’D)
I’m sorry. It’s not bad. Really 
it’s not. It’s just...

Jay drinks some more coffee.

PHIL
What?

JAY
It’s just not as good as Manny’s.

PHIL
Manny’s? Manny’s what?

JAY
Chocolate cake, Phil. What do you 
think? Manny’s coffee. 

PHIL
What do you mean my coffee isn’t as 
good as Manny’s coffee? 

JAY
What can I say? The kid makes good 
coffee.

PHIL
My coffee is great.

JAY
Phil, I told you I didn’t want to 
do this and now we’re doing it. I 
won’t allow it to continue.

PHIL INTERVIEW

Phil sits on the Dunphy couch.

PHIL
I have been making coffee for as 
long as I could remember and no one 
has ever had the audacity to say 
what Jay said. All these years that 
I’ve been part of his family and 
all of a sudden he hates my coffee. 
Well, he’s the only one.

END OF ACT ONE
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ACT TWO

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Claire gathers Luke and ALEX.

CLAIRE
Luke and Alex, I need you to get 
some balloons.

ALEX
Why balloons?

CLAIRE
When your dad was six, his mother 
got him balloons for his birthday.

ALEX
And?

CLAIRE
And the wind blew the balloons out 
of your father’s hands and made him 
cry.

LUKE
Sounds like Dad.

CLAIRE
New balloons would mean a lot to 
him.

Luke and Alex stare at Claire.

CLAIRE (CONT’D)
Trust me. I’ve been hearing this 
story for over twenty years. He’ll 
love them.

LUKE
Okay, Mom. Whatever will get this 
over with.

CLAIRE
What do you mean? This is supposed 
to be a nice thing.

ALEX
Did I really come home from college 
just for this?
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CLAIRE
Yes! Your dad’s going to love how 
much effort we put into celebrating 
his --

LUKE
Okay, Mom, okay.

Haley walks by Claire.

CLAIRE
Haley! Good, you’re here.

Haley pivots and walks away from Claire.

CLAIRE (CONT’D)
Haley, no, come back.

Haley walks to Claire.

HALEY
What?

CLAIRE
Can you bake the cake with me?

HALEY
You want me in the kitchen?

CLAIRE
I know. I’m just as surprised and 
I’m the one who said it. I just 
need help, Haley. I believe in you.

No one moves.

CLAIRE (CONT’D)
I believe that I can guide you 
through the...

(pause)
Alex switch with Haley.

INT. MITCHELL AND CAMERON’S DUPLEX - LIVING ROOM - DAY

Mitchell sifts through papers. Cameron and Lily enter. 

CAMERON
We’re home from school.

MITCHELL
How was it?

8.



CAMERON
Good. Johnny asked Sally out, and 
Ramona was so jealous. She --

MITCHELL
Okay, I forget. Are you a teacher 
or one of the sophomores?

CAMERON
I can be both.

MITCHELL
(to Lily)

And how was --

A phone RINGS. Mitchell looks at Cameron.

CAMERON
Wasn’t me.

Mitchell checks his phone.

MITCHELL
Did I accidentally change my 
ringtone again?

LILY
Yeah, probably. Well, good chat. 
Gotta run.

Lily exits and the ringing fades. Mitchell and Cameron exit.

INT. MITCHELL AND CAMERON’S DUPLEX - LILY’S BEDROOM - DAY

Mitchell and Cameron open the door and peek in. Lily taps on 
the screen of a smart phone.

INT. MITCHELL AND CAMERON’S DUPLEX - HALLWAY - DAY

Mitchell and Cameron close Lily’s door.

MITCHELL
Where did she get that phone?

CAMERON
Well, after Johnny asked Sally out, 
Ramona stole Sally’s underwear from 
the gym locker and ran them up the 
flag pole.

MITCHELL
People really do that?
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CAMERON
Yes, it’s a very serious problem. 
We can’t get the underwear down. My 
point is that maybe Lily stole 
someone’s phone out of jealousy.

MITCHELL
Oh, like Ramona.

CAMERON
Now you’ve got it.

MITCHELL
How do we go about asking her that? 
She’s going to be devastated if we 
accuse her of stealing when she 
didn’t.

CAMERON
Good point. Don’t worry. We’ll 
smooth talk her.

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Phil reaches for the coffee pot.

JAY
I don’t want to try any more 
coffee.

Phil puts the pot back down.

PHIL
I’m sorry, Jay. This was a mistake. 
I think I should just go home.

JAY
No, Phil! Stay.

PHIL
It’s okay, Jay. I was just really 
looking forward to spending the day 
with Claire. Thanks for trying to 
cheer me up.

Phil heads to the living room.

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - LIVING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Jay follows Phil to the door.
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JAY
No, Phil! Wait!

Phil stops.

JAY (CONT’D)
Let’s get Manny to show us how to 
make coffee the way he does.

PHIL
Jay, I’m flattered that you want to 
spend the day with me, and any 
other day I would go for it, but 
I’m not in the mood today.

JAY
No, come on. I want to.

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

MANNY stands behind a counter piled high with ingredients. 
Phil and Jay stand across from him. Everyone wears aprons.

MANNY
Welcome to Coffee 101. I am you 
instructor, Mr. Manny Delgado.

JAY
Oh boy.

INT. PARTY SUPPLY STORE - DAY

Haley and Luke approach a SALESPERSON, 45, wearing a colorful 
shirt and bow tie.

LUKE
Hi, we’d like to buy some balloons.

SALESPERSON
Okay.

LUKE
We’ll take a dozen blue ones and a 
dozen yellow ones.

HALEY
And we need a tank of helium.

SALESPERSON
Oh, I’m sorry. I just sold the last 
tank.
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HALEY
Oh, great. Dad’s going to love flat 
balloons. Those’ll heal all of his 
emotional childhood scars.

SALESPERSON
I can inflate your balloons from 
back here if you like.

LUKE
Oh, that sounds great.

HALEY
Yeah, I see no problems with that 
whatsoever.

EXT. PARKING LOT - CAR - DAY

Haley and Luke sit in the parked car. Balloons cover all of 
the windows except for the front ones.

HALEY
How am I supposed to drive like 
this?

LUKE
I don’t know. Wing it. For Dad.

HALEY
Okay. For Dad.

Haley backs the car up. Something CRUNCHES behind them. Haley 
slams on the brakes.

HALEY (CONT’D)
I hit something!

LUKE
For Dad.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Claire and Alex stand among baking supplies. There is a KNOCK 
at the door. Alex looks at Claire.

CLAIRE
Fine. I’ll get it.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - LIVING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Claire answers the door. Gloria and JOE stand outside.
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CLAIRE
Gloria, we weren’t expecting you 
until later.

Gloria and Joe enter the living room. Claire shuts the door.

GLORIA
I want to help you do a nice thing 
for Phil. He works so hard, and 
he’s so good to all of us. I want 
to show him my appreciation. 

CLAIRE
Why are you really here?

GLORIA
Phil brought his coffee to my 
house. I had to get out of there 
before he made me try it.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Claire enters, followed by Gloria and Joe.

GLORIA
Oh, what is going on in here?

ALEX
We’re baking a cake for Dad.

Gloria picks up some ingredients and grimaces.

CLAIRE
What?

GLORIA
I’m making the yucky face because 
these ingredients are so basic. 
There is nothing special about this 
cake.

CLAIRE
Phil will love all of the work and 
effort we put into baking it for 
him. That’s what makes it special.

GLORIA
That’s what people say when they 
are trying to make a cake that is 
not special. I will help you.

CLAIRE
Gloria, I think we’re --
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ALEX
Great! Thanks!

Claire sighs.

INT. MITCHELL AND CAMERON’S DUPLEX - LILY’S BEDROOM - DAY

Lily taps on the screen of the smart phone. There is a knock 
at the door. Lily shoves the phone into her pillow case.

LILY
Come in!

Mitchell and Cameron open the door and come in.

MITCHELL
Hi, sweetie. You never finished 
telling me how your day was.

CAMERON
Oh, yes. You got interrupted.

MITCHELL
By a ringing of some kind.

CAMERON
Coming from somewhere.

MITCHELL
Ring. Ring. Ring.

CAMERON
Smooth, Mitchell. Keep it smooth.

LILY
Yeah, that was weird, huh?

MITCHELL
Very. Do you... Have any idea where 
it might have come from?

LILY
No.

Lily’s pillow RINGS.

CAMERON
There it is again.

LILY
I don’t hear anything. You two are 
getting old.
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CAMERON
I am not.

(beat)
We are not. Love you, Honey.

Cameron pats Mitchell’s shoulder. Mitchell reaches into 
Lily’s pillow case and pulls out the phone. Lily gasps.

LILY
Wow! Thank you!

MITCHELL
Oh, knock it off. Where did you get 
this?

LILY
Would you believe me if I said the 
tooth fairy?

CAMERON
Come on, Lily. What have we taught 
you about lying?

LILY
Fine. I took from Sally at school.

CAMERON
It is a bad day for Sallys 
everywhere.

INT. CAR - DAY

Haley and Luke tremble in the car.

HALEY
Maybe I ran over a garbage can lid.

LUKE
Or a baby.

HALEY
Oh my God! Luke! Don’t say that! 
Mom will kill me if it’s anything 
but a garbage can lid.

Luke pokes his head out of the window and looks at the rear.

LUKE
Oh, thank God!

He brings his head back in.
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LUKE (CONT’D)
It’s a girl! Think she’s single?

Haley swings the door open and hops out of the car.

EXT. PARKING LOT - DAY

SHELBY, early 20s, as pretty as Haley, lies on the ground. 
Haley runs up to her. Luke runs to Haley.

HALEY
Look, Lady, there’s no need to get 
our insurance...

(pause)
Shelby Wickson?

Shelby groans.

LUKE
You know her?

HALEY
We had some classes together. She’s 
a drama queen. Loves the spotlight.

LUKE
I’m guessing you didn’t get along.

HALEY
No way. The spotlight is mine.

SHELBY
Oh, my back!

HALEY
You look fine, Shelby. Get up.

Shelby rolls around on the ground.

SHELBY
I see the light!

HALEY
It’s the sun.

SHELBY
I’m hurt, Bitch. You hit me with 
your car!

Haley bends over.

HALEY
Keep quiet or I’ll do it again.
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Haley and the Shelby lock eye contact.

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - KITCHEN - DAY

Manny leads Jay and Phil in, stirring coffee.

MANNY
Keep your elbows up, Jay. You get a 
better stir that way.

PHIL
Look, Jay, as exciting as this is, 
I’d really rather be home.

(to Manny)
Manny, thank you for teaching me 
how to make your coffee. I’ll keep 
it in mind if anyone ever dislikes 
my coffee again.

Phil heads for the living room.

JAY
Phil, no!

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - LIVING ROOM - DAY

Jay runs by Phil and stands in front of the door.

Phil tries to squeeze passed Jay. Jay squirms, keeping 
himself planted in Phil’s way.

JAY
You can’t go!

Jay pushes Phil. Phil trips over Stella and falls to the 
ground. Stella squeals.

JAY (CONT’D)
Oh my God!

PHIL
I’m okay, Jay.

JAY
Stella, I’m so sorry.

Phil sits on the floor. Jay tends to Stella.

END OF ACT TWO
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ACT THREE

EXT. PARKING LOT - DAY

Shelby sits on the ground. Haley and Luke stand nearby. A 
MALL COP, 50s, balding, approaches them.

MALL COP
Okay. What’s the problem here? I 
heard a bang.

HALEY
She hit me!

The Mall Cop looks at the balloons, then back at Haley.

MALL COP
Don’t waste my time. I was on my 
bagel break.

SHELBY
She hit me.

The Mall Cop eyes the huge dent in the back of the car.

MALL COP
How fast were you going, Miss?

HALEY
We were hardly moving.

MALL COP
That’s a pretty big dent.

SHELBY
Huge.

HALEY
(to Shelby)

Oh, no. Did we hit your ego!

SHELBY
Shut up! I’ll sue the eyebrows off 
of you! Pay my tuition, Bitch!

HALEY
I can’t afford that!

SHELBY
Then you shouldn’t have hit me! Pay 
my tuition!
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Luke gets close to Shelby.

SHELBY (CONT’D)
What do you want?

LUKE
You, beautiful.

SHELBY
Buzz off!

INT. JAY AND GLORIA’S HOUSE - LIVING ROOM - DAY

Jay pets Stella. Phil gets off of the floor.

JAY
Aw, Stella. You’re okay. Yes, 
you’re okay.

PHIL
I’m okay, too, Jay.

Jay doesn’t take his eyes off of Stella.

PHIL (CONT’D)
Jay?

Jay focuses on Stella. Phil opens the door and runs out.

PHIL (CONT’D)
Victory!

JAY
Phil, I almost forgot you were --

Jay turns away from Stella. 

JAY (CONT’D)
Phil?

(beat)
Oh, no, you don’t!

Jay runs outside.

INT. MITCHELL AND CAMERON’S DUPLEX - LILY’S BEDROOM - DAY

Cameron talks into the phone. Mitchell sits next to Lily.

CAMERON
Yes, we have Sally’s phone. We’re 
so sorry. Lily will bring it back 
tomorrow.

(MORE)
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(pause)
Thank you for understanding. 
Goodbye, ma’am.

(pause)
Sir. Sorry.

Mitchell takes the phone away from his ear.

CAMERON (CONT’D)
How do I do this?

LILY
Red button.

CAMERON
There are no buttons.

LILY
Tap the screen, Daddy.

Mitchell takes the phone and taps the screen.

MITCHELL
Lily, we are very disappointed. You 
know better than to take something 
that doesn’t belong to you.

LILY
But everyone else has a cell phone. 
I felt left out. They all play 
games on their phones, and I’m 
stuck playing board games with the 
lunch lady.

MITCHELL
That is no excuse. You’re punished 
for the rest of the month. No 
television, no tablet, no computer.

LILY
Aw, come on, Daddy!

CAMERON
Would you rather drink Phil’s 
coffee?

LILY
No television, no tablet, no 
computer. Got it.

CAMERON (CONT'D)
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EXT. PARKING LOT - DAY

The Mall Cop stands with his face in his hand. Haley and 
Shelby wave their arms at each other. Luke watches.

MALL COP
Ladies, I need to know what 
happened here.

SHELBY
I told you, she hit me!

MALL COP
You told me. She told me. You both 
told me that! Who hit who?

SHELBY
She hit me! I was walking right 
here and she backed into me.

Luke walks backward into Shelby.

LUKE
Like that?

SHELBY
Get away from me!

Shelby shoves Luke, sending him stumbling over a helium tank.

MALL COP
What is that?

LUKE
A tank of helium.

HALEY
I thought the store was out of 
those.

SHELBY
I bought the last one.

HALEY
Why?

SHELBY
It’s -- It’s for my father’s, um, 
daughter.

HALEY
You?
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SHELBY
Um, yes.

The Mall Cop examines the dent in Haley’s car.

MALL COP
This dent is shaped more like that 
tank than you.

SHELBY
So? I’m skinny.

MALL COP
The tank is also dented.

SHELBY
I was holding the tank when Haley 
hit me. Now pay my tuition!

HALEY
Oh my God, Shelby. We get it. You 
want someone to pay your tuition. 
Geeze, what’d you do? Jump in front 
of the moving car so someone 
would... Oh my gosh.

LUKE
What?

HALEY
She did!

(to Shelby)
You did! You threw the tank at my 
car so someone would pay your 
tuition.

The Mall Cop stares hard at Shelby.

SHELBY
I’m not the criminal here. College 
is the real bad guy. It’s 
capitalism. It’s flawed.

MALL COP
I’ve heard enough. Miss, you have 
the right to remain silent.

SHELBY
No, no!

LUKE
(to Haley)

Aren’t you glad you dropped out? 
(MORE)
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Now you don’t have to pay all of 
that student debt.

HALEY
Shut up, Luke.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - KITCHEN - EVENING

Gloria stirs cake batter. Claire approaches her.

CLAIRE
Look, Gloria, it’s so nice of you 
to want to help with Phil’s cake, 
but he’s my husband. 

Alex enters and tastes some of Gloria’s cake batter.

CLAIRE (CONT’D)
So I know the guy pretty well. I 
know what kind of cake he would 
like the most, and this --

ALEX
Is totally it! Wow! Great job, 
Gloria. This’ll be perfect.

GLORIA
Thank you, Alex.

CLAIRE
I just feel bad, Gloria. You gave 
up your day when Alex and I could 
have easily done it.

GLORIA
It’s okay. It gave you a chance to 
wrap Phil’s present.

CLAIRE
I got him a gift card.

GLORIA
Oh. Well, it still got me out of 
drinking Phil’s coffee.

(beat)
What’s the matter, Claire?

ALEX
Mom feels bad because Dad always 
likes your cakes more than hers.

LUKE (CONT'D)
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GLORIA
Oh, Claire. If it makes you feel 
better, Jay likes your cake more 
than mine.

CLAIRE
That does. That makes me feel a lot 
better.

There is a KNOCK at the door.

GLORIA
Oh, no! The cake isn’t ready.

CLAIRE
Don’t worry. It’s not Phil.

INT. DUNPHY HOUSE - LIVING ROOM - EVENING

Claire opens the door. Phil stands on the other side.

CLAIRE
Phil!

Phil comes inside.

PHIL
Hi, I locked my keys in the car.

CLAIRE
What are you doing here?

PHIL
I live here. What are you doing 
here? You’re supposed to be at a 
meeting.

CLAIRE
It... Ended?

PHIL
Why didn’t you call me? I would 
have come home sooner.

CLAIRE
Well, I know my dad really wanted 
to spend the day with you.

JAY (O.S.)
Phil!

PHIL
I noticed.
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Jay runs up to the door.

JAY
Phil, let’s go bowling.

PHIL
But Claire is home now. I’d like to 
spend some time with her.

Jay comes inside and closes the door.

CLAIRE
Go bowling with him.

PHIL
What? Seriously? I’ve been trying 
to get to you all day.

CLAIRE
Well, you got here. Good job. Now 
go. He wants to be with you like 
you want to be with me.

JAY
Don’t say it like that, please.

Phil looks into Jay’s eyes. Jay smiles at Phil, and Phil 
smiles back at Jay.

PHIL
Okay, Jay. If you really want to 
spend time with me, then I want to 
spend time with you, too. I’ll go 
bowling with you.

Jay opens the door. Haley and Luke stand outside, holding the 
balloons. Everyone freezes.

HALEY
Surprise, Dad!

LUKE
Uh, yeah. We got you balloons!

Luke and Haley come inside.

CLAIRE
Shoot!

PHIL
No, don’t shoot! These balloons are 
lovely. They look just like the 
balloons of... That day.
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LUKE
We know. That’s why we got them.

Phil hugs Haley and Luke. Claire turns to Jay.

CLAIRE
(whispers)

This is your fault. How are we 
going to cover this?

JAY
(whispers)

We’ll think of something. I know 
how much you want this party to be 
a surprise.

PHIL
Are these for the party?

CLAIRE
What party?

PHIL
My house party.

(beat)
The party to celebrate my sale. 
Remember?

JAY
You know about that?

PHIL
Of course I do.

Jay glares at Claire.

CLAIRE
How did you find out?

PHIL
It was my idea. I told you last 
night that I wanted to celebrate my 
sale with my family.

JAY
(to Claire)

You told me that it came to you in 
a dream.

CLAIRE
I guess it wasn’t a dream...

26.



PHIL
That’s why I was so sad when you 
said you had a meeting. I thought 
that meant we weren’t having the 
party tonight.

CLAIRE
I only told you that so I could get 
you out of the house to set up for 
the party. To... Surprise you... 

PHIL
Aw, you guys.

Phil hugs Claire and Jay. Jay doesn’t hug.

PHIL (CONT’D)
Come on! I’ll make you guys coffee!

Everyone gasps. 

Jay pats Phil on the back.

JAY
I’d love some.

Jay and Phil head for the kitchen. Jay stops Phil.

JAY (CONT’D)
You’re making Manny’s coffee, 
right?

END OF ACT THREE
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TAG

EXT. DUNPHY HOUSE - FRONT LAWN - EVENING

Phil giggles with his balloons and gazes at the sun set with 
Haley and Luke.

LUKE
We’re glad you like the balloons, 
Dad.

HALEY
We went through a lot for them.

Phil gestures to Haley’s car.

PHIL
I noticed. Thank you, guys.

Cameron, Lily, Mitchell, and Manny walk up to them.

MITCHELL
Congratulations on your sale, Phil.

CAMERON
We got you a little something.

Lily hands Phil a gift. As Phil puts his balloons in his 
other hand, a huge gust of window blows them away.

Haley and Luke’s jaws drop as they turn to Phil. Phil remains 
motionless. After a moment, he sniffles and his eyes water.

HALEY
Back to the store!

Haley, Luke, and Phil run to Phil’s car. They pull at the 
door handles. The handles snap back.

PHIL
Someone get a hanger.

END OF SHOW
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